PUBLIC MEETING OF THE BLACKMORE, HOOK END

& WYATTS  GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

- SPECIAL MEETING ON 27th April 2012 -

Public Meeting held on Friday, 27th April  2012 in the Blackmore Village Hall.  Commenced at 7.30pm.  

Cllr Andrew Watley was acting Chairman on behalf of the Parish Council along with Susan Barnes, Parish Clerk and minutes Secretary.

Council members present: Councillors Madeline Henwood, Roger Keeble,  Kathy Frost, Sue Wheeler, Steve Wheeler, Wally Brown and Hazel Town.

Attendees: Andrew Dutton and Tom Barlow on behalf of JDS Construction and John Le Fever of Hastoe Housing Association.  

Apologies for absence were received from: Cllrs Ken Bennett, Ann Thomas, Mary Spiers, Neil McCarthy and Vic Dean.

Others present: Approximately 180-200 Parishioners. 

MEETING OBJECTIVE

To discuss the recent proposal made by JDS Construction, Mr Andrew Dutton and Mr Tom Barlow, regarding a rural affordable housing development at a plot of privately owned green belt land near to Red Rose Lane and Woollard Way, Blackmore.  The meeting was called after the Parish Council had been approached by the developers in order that residents could direct questions and obtain further information from the proposers, JDS Construction, as well as Mr John Le Fever of Hastoe Group (the nominated Housing Association). 

Prior to the meeting date, a leaflet drop had been made by the Parish Council to all houses within the Parish advising of the meeting.  This was also posted on the four Parish Notice Boards as well as on the Parish Council’s website.   

The meeting commenced with:-

 

Cllr Andrew Watley, (acting Chairman), opened the meeting by advising all present that the meeting was being recorded for the purpose of minutes.  Cllr Watley went on to advise that he was a Parish Cllr for the Blackmore ward and also chairman of the Parish Council’s planning sub committee and he was Chairing the meeting as both the Parish Council Chairman, Madeline Henwood and Vice Chairman, Roger Keeble, were also Borough Councillors, and with the imminent elections on 3rd May were in purdah and therefore it would be more appropriate that Cllr Watley chaired the meeting.  He went on to explain that the Parish Council was a non political entity and therefore neutrality was paramount to its operations.    

Cllr Watley introduced those present on the stage, from left to right:  Sue Barnes (Parish Clerk), Andrew Dutton (Land Developer and proposer),  John Le Fever (Hastoe Group Housing Association) and Tom Barlow (JDS Construction).    He went on to introduce the Parish Councillors present in the front row of the audience, Wally Brown (Hook End and Wyatts Green Ward), Kathy Frost (Blackmore ward), Madeline Henwood, Chairman (Hook End and Wyatts Green ward),  Roger Keeble, Vice Chairman (Blackmore ward),  Hazel Town (Blackmore ward), Steve Wheeler (Hook End and Wyatts Green ward) and Sue Wheeler (Hook End and Wyatts Green ward).  Apologies were given for those Cllrs not present as listed previously.

Cllr Watley advised that the Parish Council had been approached by Andrew Dutton, Town Planner for JDS Construction, to discuss an affordable housing scheme proposal and had attended the 11th November Parish Council ‘(PC)’ meeting.  He confirmed that no plans had yet been submitted to Brentwood Borough Council ‘(BBC)’ and they were seeking the support of the PC for its proposals.   At that time the PC did not know what, if any, sites had been earmarked for development within the Parish by BBC.  It was also waiting for the imminent new Government legislation pertaining to planning and development and the status of green belt protection.  This has since been published on 27th March 2012.

Cllr Watley confirmed that at the November 2011 PC meeting the PC asked the developers to provide further information in order for it to look at the proposals in more detail as no actual plans or dimension details had been provided at that stage.  It was at a ‘conceptual’ design stage only.   Cllr Watley went on to advise that copies of all such minutes were now available on the PC’s website (November 2011 to current date March 2012) and gave the URL link of: www.essexinfo.net/blackmore-hook-end-and-wyatts-green-parish-council or a simpler Google search would locate the website using the keywords essex info or blackmore parish, should anyone wish to view them.

Cllr Watley said that he was hoping that Jennifer Candler, Head of Planning, BBC would be able to attend but she was unavailable.  She was however present at the last PC meeting on 19.4.12 and provided a statement.  At the PC meeting in April Jennifer Candler wished to quash any rumours that the land in question at Red Rose Lane had been allocated for any development by BBC.  She also confirmed that any technical surveys carried out under the Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment (referred to as the SHLAA),  does not constitute an allocation.  The Red Rose Lane land in question is therefore outside of the BBC’s local development Framework and it is green belt land and only under very special circumstances can green belt land be developed. The Government’s ‘National Planning Policy Framework’ document published on 27th March supports the protection of green belt land.  Cllr Watley then read out the statement she provided for the purposes of the meeting as follows:

“Regarding the Council’s position on the proposal, the land is green belt with no allocation or planning status.  National and local planning policies seek to protect the green belt and green belt development would only be supported in very special circumstances.  It is for the Parish in the first instance to consider if it supports an exception scheme development.  If it is decided to consider this further, Brentwood Borough Council will support this process through assessing the planning issues and merits of any proposal.  At present the proposal has no planning status”.  Cllr Watley then handed the floor over to Andrew Dutton, Tom Barlow and John Le Fever to give an outline of what they were proposing and the floor would be opened up to a question and answer session thereafter. The residents were requested that questions should be conducted in an orderly fashion and the person wishing to speak should wait for the microphone to be passed to them and one question at a time be put forward.  

Andrew Dutton thanked the meeting for giving them the opportunity to speak and put forward their proposals that evening.  He went on to say that his potential search for sites started approximately 8-9 months ago although his initial interest arose from a National Report produced by an MP, Matthew Taylor, who had been looking at why so few affordable houses were produced in this Country when almost every single Council has an ‘exception policy’, whereby a Council, given very special circumstances, could call forward a site for affordable housing to meet local need.  However despite that, very few of those are brought forward.  Andrew Dutton mentioned that he had just started looking for suitable sites and was still at the very early stages, between speaking with the land owner prepared to sell and the planning proposal itself.   He specified that the site proposed would be 100% for local people with affordable housing needs and based on the annual monitoring reports by BBC there was a great demand for affordable housing.  As a consequence of this he is working alongside JDS and Hastoe, who are experts in bringing forward affordable housing schemes for exception sites.   The microphone was then passed over to John Le Fever of Hastoe Housing Association to address the meeting.

After his introduction he went on to say that Hastoe were a specialist rural provider who over the last year had produced 26 sites of this nature across Norfolk, Essex, Cambridgeshire and Suffolk, some of which were, or are being built on green belt land and therefore quite familiar with the concept of building on green belt land and what that posed.  He stated that Andrew Dutton had contact Hastoe to produce high quality affordable homes addressing only the needs of local people living within the vicinity and would therefore not be for other districts or areas within Britain.   This was met with doubt by the residents and John Le Fever said that he would be willing to refer them to other Parish Councils who had this legally drawn up so that it would remain in perpetuity and would only address the needs of local people.   He went on to say that they would start by doing a Housing needs survey for the Community and based on the findings a scheme would be built around that, whether it be bungalows for the elderly, one, two or three bedroom properties for the young, these housing needs only would be met.  Any planning scheme shown at present would only be indicative of what could be delivered and the basis of any real scheme would have to come from the Housing Needs Survey.   This survey would be carried out by an independent company such as the RCCE (Rural Community Council for Essex) and survey forms would be delivered to every residence within the Parish to complete and the final survey would be returned to the ownership of the Parish Council and not the developer or Housing Association.    It would then be the PC who would decide if they were happy with this and choose to take it forward with Hastoe as their partner and not vice versa.  

Tom Barlow added that this was an opportunity for the Community to have houses there for their own families.  A parishioner questioned whether they would, as builders, be making a profit on this ‘opportunity’ and Tom Barlow explained that Hastoe is a registered charity and confirmed by Mr Le Fever, to be a non-profit making organisation and would not be making any profit in delivering these homes, however, of course the builder would realise a small element of profit as would be expected.   Cllr Andrew Watley reminded the audience to direct questions as specified  earlier and not just shout out questions so that everyone could hear the questions and answers properly. The floor was then opened up to questions and Cllr Watley asked for a show of hands and Cllr Roger Keeble would pass around the microphone.  Cllr Watley asked the speaker to advise their name and street they lived in confirming that they were in fact a resident of the Parish for which the meeting was intended.

Resident (Q):  Had put in for planning permission for a purpose built disabled bungalow on his property last year which got refused, so why would we want any more in the parish when his was refused?

J.L.F (A): He would not be sure BBC would have a need for his particular bungalow in question.  The need would have to come from a housing needs survey as discussed, whether for the young, the disabled or the elderly.  Secondly, it is to address the need of the Community, not just one person.  If it was established from the survey that there was no housing need then proceedings would come to a halt.  

Resident (Q): So does that mean that if Hastoe get their planning permission, would he be permitted his.

J.L.F (A): No it doesn’t mean that personal planning applications would therefore be approved because there is very specific legislation that addresses rural exception sites that addresses the need of the local community as a whole.

___

Resident (Q): Could the size of the development site be clarified?

T.B (A): The site is just over a hectare and the housing needs survey would determine the amount of units that go on that land and they have already said to the PC that they would not exceed a maximum of 24 units going onto that land even if a housing needs survey showed that there was more needed.      

___ 

Resident (Q):  Why wasn’t a survey carried out first beforehand?

T.B (A): Because there was no point carrying out the survey unless the community supported it or at least the Parish Council supported it because a housing needs survey is an expensive thing to have to undertake.  

___ 

Resident (Q): At Granary Meadow, Wyatts Green, there are about 11 houses which was reduced from about 22, because there is a conundrum about getting the balance between an acceptable amount of houses on a plot and car parking spaces for people living or travelling into the area who have to use cars because of poor transport links to the parishes.  

J.L.F (A): Gave an explanation by referring to a site of this nature in Wisbech which is approximately 7 miles from its nearest town.  Most of their sites are in rural locations and not only are they aware of these needs but the people placed in this accommodation would be local people already aware of transport issues as they would have lived within the community already and would not be outsiders moving into the area.  With regards to parking, Hastoes parking standards are a minimum of 2 parking spaces per property and they also provide visitors parking spaces.  

___

Resident (Q): Resident of Orchard Piece, asked if it was normally the Parish Council who invites the Housing Association or is this the first time they have not been invited by the Parish Council but by the developer instead. How many sites have they delivered in this way?

J.L.F. (A): Whilst Hastoe would normally be contacted by the Parish Council without even the Community knowing, this is just another route.  This is a land led opportunity and without accurate figures in front of him it was hard to comment on but certainly more than two.  

Resident (Q): Directed to JDS – Asked if they started their search approximately 9 months ago as mentioned previously, was with the intention to go into affordable housing.

T.B (A): Have delivered various affordable housing schemes and over the last 4 years they have delivered a total of 37 units.

Resident (Q): Why start the search here 9 months ago?

A.D. (A): Because it was felt there was a need.

Resident (Q): For Commercial reasons.

A.D. (A): Nobody who gets involved with affordable housing makes a lot of money out of it so saying that commercial gain is the only reason isn’t the case.  He said he presented his rationale to the PC explaining why he came to this based on what he does for a living as a town planner, he was looking at various sites, not only this site or for affordable housing, but over the last 20 years he has been in business, he has found it frustrating that we are still unable to support and house all of our population.  So he has been driven to look at areas where there is an acute housing need, and this is one of them, and this is a suitable site.  You could start the process right back at the beginning and the Parish could establish it has a housing need and the procedure would then take you all the way through the various stages to establish there isn’t actually a willing land owner prepared to sell his land for this purpose at such a small amount of money enabling this to go forward.  

___

Resident (Q): Resident of Orchard Piece questioned how they had come to make their mind up and calculated that there was an affordable housing need?  What figures were available on this research?

A.D. (A):  Unfortunately there wasn’t a Borough Council member present tonight but every Council carries out surveys and has records of housing needs for its area and this is based on that information.  He would then start at an area where there is an acute need.  The Borough Council has something like a seven year waiting list for housing.  At this point nobody has actually done a housing needs survey and that is what he suggests to establish the need for this particular area.  

Cllr Watley: Advised that the PC was trying to gauge peoples response to this proposal, which was the purpose of the meeting, to establish if it was necessary to carry forward the housing needs survey for the Parish.  

J.L.F: Advised that the housing needs survey would be carried out by an independent organisation.  Every house would be sent a questionnaire which the PC would vet and you wouldn’t necessarily know if your neighbour had a need or had lost his job or had mortgage arrears, or that an elderly parent needed to move into the house with them, but the housing needs survey would reflect that.  He reiterated that this proposal would need a housing needs survey as without that this can’t go forward and there is no way around that.  The Planners would not support a scheme unless it is supported by a housing needs survey.  

___ 

Resident: The response clearly seen here tonight is NO!  It doesn’t want it.

A.W: He said that an element of the meeting tonight are showing no support and clearly don’t want it but that isn’t the parish as a whole or the people not speaking out at this moment in time.  He asked for order in the Q&A session so everyone could clearly hear the speakers.  

The PC was questioned by the resident for a show of hands for those in support and it was advised that this was not the best time to do that. A resident also concurred by saying that some people would be too afraid to speak out in support of it along with the fact that they did not have enough information at this moment in time to make an informed decision. Cllr Watley agreed and asked for further questions.

J.L.F:  A housing needs survey would show that there would be people in need in their particular area and it is ok to say no to it from their own personal perspective but what about others who do have a need.  They have a say too.  When Mr Le Fever was questioned on the survey he confirmed that he would not even get to see the survey, only the PC would get to see it.  It was completely independent. 

A.W:  When questioned why the PC didn’t just go ahead with the survey and stop wasting peoples time, advised that the PC needed to establish that firstly it would be supported, secondly he advised that this proposal might not be appropriate or the right scheme, there may not even be a need but without that survey it is still unknown so if agreed, that would have to be the next stage.

___ 

Resident (Q): A resident from Woollard Way questioned what area the needs survey would cover, Brentwood? Surrounding area or just this area?

J.L.F. (A): It would only be for the area that the Parish Council decides, ie: within its own parish, and not outside of this, for example: Blackmore, Hook End and Wyatts Green.  This would remain in perpetuity.  If this scheme gets support and goes ahead it would not address the needs of Brentwood Borough Council, only the Parish Council which the needs survey covers. Hastoe then, as specialists, builds houses to fit in the local community, using typical local materials such as flint or stone, straw bale or its passivhaus which is not only very environmentally friendly but also requires very little heating and therefore very economical to run.  It is heated with a heated towel rail and an average winter heating bill would be in the region of £30 for approximately 6 months.  Houses are always built to suit their own independent location.   



____ 

Cllr Steve Wheeler: Questioned that he had heard that the sewage system in Blackmore was already running to full capacity, could the developers advise what sort of impact this development would have upon that. 

T.B (A): The site would be deemed to run as green as possible and therefore a system would be implemented to manage the sewage etc.  - When questioned that the field is liable to current flooding he stated that as far as these concerns go, this site was a suitable site and the constraints of the land and any sewage issues would be carefully looked at and managed and did not pose any concerns or problems to them as developers.   

Resident from Hook End: Asked the developers if they had any other sites earmarked within the parish if Red Rose Lane did not go ahead.

T.B. No!

___ 

Resident from Woollard way: Questioned that if this was to go ahead would the 20 or so houses be all rented or targeted for the private sector?

J.L.F (A): Information collated based on the needs survey.  Usually on a low cost home ownership basis of up to 80% being available to purchase by the resident, ie: no right to buy or acquire outright which is a stipulation made for affordable housing.  

Resident: If this plot in question is just over a hectare, what is that in terms of a percentage of the overall field and would it be the intention at some stage to purchase and develop the whole field?

T.B (A): They have the option to purchase that particular plot only and there is no intention or opportunity for them to purchase the remaining adjoining site.  Based on the rural exception sites policy – the rest would remain as green belt subject to the same rules – and it is therefore not their intention to develop this land further and beyond this one plot.

___  

Resident of Hook End: She came to the area from London over ten years ago.  Whilst in London things like this were done in perpetuity and over ruled.  She has seen green belt built on and does this therefore mean that the same could happen here and the plot opened up to other areas.  The resident asked if 20% would remain for the parish but the 80% go to other people.

J.L.F (A): Apologised if his information had been mis-understood.  Up to 80% of the property could be purchased by the resident and not that 80% would be available on the commercial property market.  These houses would therefore only address the needs of the local people and on a limited market basis, would have to be re-sold into the same limited market.  He could not comment on the perpetuity contracts in London however he could confirm as rural specialists dealing with exception sites such as this, they were stringently enforced and even though he had experienced these being challenged, he had never known one to be overthrown.  

___ 

Resident (A): Resident from Wyatts Green Lane asked if the housing needs survey could be manipulated or the findings used and swayed in the developers favour, ie: she has a 24 year old son living at home and the survey may ask her does she have any dependants over the age of 18 living at home and they could automatically assume that he is in need of local housing without directly asking her the question to establish that.

J.L.F (A): The questions would be supported by the PC and as a sustainable community is paramount, the questions would have to be relevant to the PC to accommodate the needs of its parishioners.  Hastoe would certainly not want to build anything which wasn’t fitting or required by the community and so they would want to ascertain as much appropriate information from the survey as was possible. 

___ 

A resident of Blackmore mentioned that from her research as she saw it ‘we’ were already at stage 5 of a 6 stage process which seems to inevitably lead to building which they didn’t want, so if the Parish didn’t want it would JD and Hastoe pull out?

TB (A): If the PC as the elected body representing the parish didn’t want it then of course they wouldn’t proceed.  Hence the reason JDS contacted the PC in the first instance for support of the proposal and if a needs survey didn’t show a need then it wouldn’t be taken forward.

Resident: Felt that the PC was not representing the residents in the handling of this 

J.L.F (A): He advised that the Parish Council has a moral duty to ask the questions and the answers that come back may not necessarily please this audience.  He advised that they should give themselves the opportunity to ask the questions and therefore make an informed decision, whether that be through Hastoe or another Housing Association or a needs survey.

Resident: Asked if they could see the board high lighting the scheme.

T.B (A): The board drawn up last September is only a conceptual idea and not specific details but this could be shown at the end of the meeting should anyone wish to see it. 

J.L.F: The drawing is only indicative of the scheme and even if 24 houses are shown but the needs survey only shows 7 houses as a need, then that is what should be built. 

T.B: Reiterated the design would be based on an agreed maximum of 24 houses.

___ 

Resident of Hook End: Questioned Cllr Sue Wheeler’s view on this proposal as from her recent conservative leaflet posted through doors around the parish, it clearly showed her opposing certain current planning proposals going through which she deemed detrimental to the rural way of life and also her statement opposing any development of green belt land, in the resident’s opinion was contradictory.  This was concurred with another resident of Woollard Way in relation to the recent electioneering leaflets from both Cllr Roger Keeble and Cllr Sue Wheeler opposing the development of green belt land. 

The residents asked for their views on this and posed the question why pick on the green belt which is clearly protected under current legislation.  Why not recycle and regenerate other urban areas first before picking on and spoiling the green belt.

J.L.F (A): Reiterated that rural exception sites such as this have to be very affordable and affordable housing cannot be delivered on in-fill sites which are too expensive to purchase.  This exception site would address only the needs of the parish people and follows stringent guidelines set out.  He said that ideally a needs survey would be done so that the whole parish and not just a few people would have the chance to speak and the results from that survey put forward to the PC for a decision.

___ 

A resident of Woollard Way went on to ask the question that 50% of the people have to agree to this under the localism bill and it is evident tonight from this meeting that there is not 50% support.

Cllr Watley advised that this meeting tonight did not represent 50% of the collective parish and that there was in fact approximately 3,300 parishioners this would relate to so this meeting is only a small percentage of those numbers.  

J.L.F (A): He had asked the question about the parish support in question from the person who produced it, the Rt. Hon. Eric Pickles.  If 50% of the whole parish supported the proposal this would mean it wouldn’t have to go via the route of the District Council although it didn’t have to go that route.  It could still go through the District Council.

___ 

A resident questioned that if the needs survey established a need for only 7 houses and not in fact the 24 proposed, would that be lost on a plot of 1 hectare and who might then build on the rest of the plot?

J.L.F (A): The District Council would only support a scheme based on the evidence of the housing needs survey and in his experience, quite often exception sites are on extensive sized farmers fields and Hastoe would only take up a small corner of this site based on the number of houses needed in that particular parish and in keeping with its surroundings and no-one else would be able to build on it.

___ 

Cllr Hazel Town stood up to speak.  She advised she was Chairman of the Environment sub committee of the Parish Council and said she is 100% against the development on green belt and that as agricultural ground was very cheap she was concerned about what could happen when people buy green belt land illegally, and the fear of this setting a precedent and it falling into the wrong hands was a concern of hers.  Cllr Town summarised by saying that she would be fighting against this development of green belt land as much as possible.

___ 

A resident of Blackmore asked whether this needs survey, even if the plot at Red Rose Lane did not go forward, established there was a housing need, would it speed things up for other development opportunities within the parish to start coming forward?    

J.L.F (A): Even if a need was established, it doesn’t necessarily mean a scheme would be put forward here as it would not be cost effective for this particular land opportunity.  It could mean that Andrew Dutton may be asked to look for other suitable land based on the requirements from the needs survey on a much smaller scale.    His smallest unit built was for 4 houses which bigger developers do not like doing.  

___ 

A resident asked about the recent Brentwood Gazette article mentioning the recent meeting at Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall and also the Gazettes article which mentioned three potential earmarked sites, two at Blackmore and one at Wyatts Green.  

T.B (A): Confirmed they have an option on only this one piece of land and knew nothing of the others.

Cllr Watley again reiterated that under the SHLAA document, BBC’s technical surveys had identified three potential plots of land whereby owners may be prepared to sell but these did not equate to actual allocations,  as confirmed by Jennifer Candler, Head of planning, BBC previously and again by Andrew Dutton at the meeting.

___ 

A resident of Nine Ashes Rd questioned how these houses could be made to blend in so as not to spoil her outlook onto that field, which at the moment is green field.  Also she expressed concerns over the value of her house potentially being reduced by the development of affordable housing along her boundary, which when she moved in was at a premium because of its location and views.

J.L.F (A): Advised that they would make the homes built fit into the local community and would therefore work to the Community’s design requirements.  Regarding the concern of values of property which is always a concern of people before the scheme starts.  They have an assessment centre based in Chingford and he can confirm categorically that it has no impact on the property values at all.    

___ 

A resident of Blackmore voiced further concerns in relation to values and premium selling views over fields which would be lost and raised the question of further surveys revealing that further housing might be required later on and development would continue to fill this field up completely eventually.

J.L.F (A): He has in his experience been called back by parishes in rural locations to offer second schemes for affordable housing after the first scheme was successfully delivered and as they are about delivering schemes only to areas with housing needs and in accordance with the parish’s individual requirements at that particular time, this would only ever be done on that basis.  A degree of houses built now should be sustainable for the next 20-25 years before further development might be required.

___ 

A resident went on to ask how the needs survey actually worked.  If it went around to the whole parish, say 3,000 parishioners, and 25 people advised they had a need, would that equate to the building of 25 homes?

J.L.F (A): The Parish Council would receive the results of the needs survey and would then work with the RCCE’s rural housing enabler to decide that even if 25 people required homes in the parish, the Parish Council could decide that in view of there being too much opposition it would not proceed with this even if there was an element of need. It is a very democratic procedure.

___ 

 Resident (Q): Who would pay for the housing needs survey?

J.L.F (A): Hastoe or the Housing Association would be prepared to pay for it on behalf of the PC.

___ 

A resident of Blackmore Road asked what percentage of forms would need to be returned to make it a valid assessment?

J.L.F (A): There is no stipulation but the PC would decide on the response and outcome of the survey whether there was actually a need, ie: if only one person or very few returned the form they would probably take the view that there wasn’t a need.

The resident went on to ask if he could clarify what affordable housing actually meant and who would live in them?

J.L.F (A): Affordable housing has 2 categories, one is what is termed as affordable rent which is 80% of the open market rent, but it is pegged at the local housing allowance so that you could get full housing benefit if required.  So it is the cheapest form of rented housing in the Country. With regards to the shared ownership that is actually very affordable because a minimum of 30% of the house could be sold and on the un-sold equity there is only a charge of 2.5% making it a very, very affordable way to own a house.  

A resident questioned why this should be the case with Blackmore when she believed there was not a high percentage of people actually on benefits.

J.L.F answered by saying that although the statistics are pitched at this it is not necessarily the case.  He stated that over 60% of Hastoes own clients are not actually on benefits.  There may be people on low incomes aspiring to become home owners and their aim is to help those.  He also mentioned that you may not necessarily know or be aware of neighbours or parishioners on benefits as this is not made public and this should also be taken into account.  

___

A resident asked why, when the developers and Housing Association were not invited to start this process by the Parish Council, and it is deemed unwanted, why are they continuing to call for a needs survey and drive this forward and how do the parishioners stop this process now?  

A.D (A): Replied it is for the Parish Council to stop the process and when questioned by the resident that it was mis-handled by the PC Andrew Dutton confirmed that this was not the case.  The PC has a moral duty and an obligation to listen to the proposal being made and to collate the necessary information to enable them to present that to its parishioners as they have clearly done to enable them to come to a conclusion.

Cllr Watley advised that it is beholden of a Parish Council to listen to the information put forward and to not simply kick it out to enable them to put that information to the parish.  Cllr Watley also advised that we were all awaiting the imminent new legislation regarding planning and the green belt, and the parish as a whole is in a much stronger position now to have its say than ever before.

Residents went on to question that the PC had this information in November and the parishioners were not informed up until now and how will they be kept informed?  It was also stated that it was leaked from the Parish Council that this proposal had been put forward and without that leak then the residents would have known nothing about it.

Cllr Steve Wheeler (A): In answer Cllr Wheeler said that he could not speak on behalf of the Parish Council and he was not aware of who may have spoken of this outside of the Parish Council but he did say that as a Parish Council, when something is put in front of us there is a burden of duty for us to look at it and consider it.  In order for us to do that we do need to understand the numbers we are looking at and gather as much information as possible which we have tried to do here.  He asked the meeting that just because the Parish Councillors questioned here tonight may have not discussed their own personal views and thoughts, it was not to be assumed that the Parish Council is for it or against it.  Regardless of this, we as a Parish Council have to go through the due process.  He went on to say that as a Parish Councillor it carries the responsibility to do the right and legal thing.  If it wasn’t handled properly by the PC and it came to an appeal being made for example, and it was established that the PC had not handled it properly and in accordance with their codes of conduct and good practice, then that would not be appreciated either.

J.L.F added that he met for the first time with the Parish Council last week (19.4.12) and after initial discussions the PC asked if he would be agreeable to meet with the residents at a public meeting next Friday to discuss this proposal with them at a question and answer session which is why he was sitting there that evening.  He confirmed that no decision had been made, formulated or support of any kind given to the developer or Hastoe by the PC.  This was merely at the point of an affordable housing opportunity being put to the Community.

Cllr Watley agreed that this meeting was for the residents wishing to find out more about this proposal to come along and ask any questions and also for the PC to further engage with its parishioners and get an understanding if this type of proposal would be met with support or not.  He said it was evident from this meeting tonight that some of the parish would certainly not be in favour of the proposed affordable housing scheme and the PC would be able to consider this when making its decision.  

Residents asked for a vote to happen at this meeting and asked for a show of hands for those in favour.  A resident from the Parish Council spoke to say they would quite like to see the survey get done to reveal the results of its findings.  Another resident spoke and said that a show of hands would not be appropriate at this meeting as there would be several people too afraid to speak out if they were in favour in view of the mood of the residents at the meeting. He also said that they did not have enough information to enable them to make a decision at this moment in time.     

Cllr Watley considered the requests and agreed that voting at this was meeting would not be appropriate.

Cllr Watley stated that this would be a good time to end the meeting as questions were coming to a close and asked for any final questions from the audience.

Cllr Kathy Frost stood up to speak and introduced herself as a resident of Woollard Way also.  She went on to say that as a resident she would also be concerned but as a Parish Councillor she has tried to remain impartial and listen to what has been proposed as do all the Parish Councillors, and since the residents have attended the Parish Council meetings pertaining to this, she has felt personally attacked for being on the Parish Council.  She stated that she wished to become a Parish Councillor in order that she could try and do the best for the Parish that she lives in and tries to offer help in the Community.  She concluded that she felt the Parish Council was being attacked and stated that the PC wished to work for and with the parishioners and not against them and the PC endeavoured to listen to their views.  

The audience asked how the Council would inform the residents of any such decision or vote and how they can be kept informed.

Cllr Watley confirmed that there was currently the five months worth of minutes covering this item on the PC website, as stated earlier, and a copy of those were available here tonight for viewing.  He stated that the PC would take away the key points from tonight’s meeting and sit down and make a decision.

Cllr Watley handed the microphone to the Parish Clerk to discuss the procedure in regards to the process of making any information available after the meeting.

The Parish Clerk, Sue Barnes, introduced herself stating that as Clerk and not a Cllr, she did not take part in any voting process but could help with the day to day running of the Parish Council office and any current legislation.  She went on to say that she tried to make sure that every bit of information was made available to the whole parish, therefore everything that the PC does in terms of minutes and agendas or meetings dates, they would be made available on the four parish notice boards (for meeting dates) as well as on the PC website and any published minutes would be made available on the PC website as well as at the office for viewing.  The Clerk confirmed that there is at least a history of ten years worth of PC minutes at the office.  She advised that the only reason the parishioners would not have been informed of this proposal prior is because of protocol and procedure having to be met, there is a duty placed on the PC that  if something is not yet in the public domain or is considered to be of a confidential nature it cannot be discussed publicly.  After such time, the PC would then be in the position to discuss it with its residents and would do so.  She confirmed the PC had only met with the developers twice, unlike the rumours stated, which was in November 2011 and April 2012 and had collated the information presented and that information is now available.  She stated that all minutes could be viewed and were a correct and accurate account of the meetings.  

A resident asked when the next PC meeting would take place and the Clerk confirmed Thursday 17th March at 7.30pm and the open forum section whereby residents could address the Council although she advised that it would not necessarily mean that a vote would have to happen at that point in the meeting, when questioned about this.  She also highlighted that as the committee room is too small a venue to hold a large number of people and both the Blackmore village hall and Tipps Cross Remembrance halls were booked solidly, the PC only has use of the Committee rooms.  She therefore suggested that a handful of people attend to act as representatives for the residents if this could be organised.  

After the flow of questioning appeared to be drawing to an end Cllr Watley thanked all those for attending, and to the guests on the stage, and for taking an interest in what goes on in the Parish.  Cllr Watley also thanked the Parish Clerk for her work and involvement and the extra work this had created behind the scenes.    

The meeting came to a close at 9.15

